Gatekeeping Reference Group 17 June 2010
Report from Simon Billings 

1. Lancashire Model of Gatekeeping 
It was noted that, at the last meeting, the Gatekeeping Reference Group discussed the possible development of a web-based portal which is currently being used as a very effective communications tool in Lancashire.  

The group was very impressed by the portal, which is essentially a way to be more efficient with both communication and data collection. The welcome page of the portal is divided into different sections. 

Mail - The mail comes electronically to the headteacher and notifies them whether it is also coming by post. Because of the way it has been set up the headteacher is also told who else in the school the mail has been sent to. Lancashire Local Authority have come up with 67 areas in schools where responsibility may or may not be delegated - SEN, Leadership, Art, science, G&T, leadership, admissions etc, and headteachers have identified staff in their school who are responsible for these different aspects. So, for example, SEN guidance comes in the portal notifies the headteacher that the SENCO has also received the information and after a week the system tells the head whether it has been dealt with by the delegated person or not. 

Key Contacts - This is populated with key contacts for the school and, more importantly, what they are actually meant to do for the schools. Changes in postings are sent out only when the portal has been updated. 

Admissions -  A live system which runs through year as to who has applied for your school, who is on the waiting list and so on. 

Calendar - This can be populated with other dates which are pertinent to the school. 

Employee Services - payslips, absence management, asbestos register etc 

School Buildings – Asset Management Plan, for example. 

A - Z entries - a one stop shop/very brief overview of key questions. The system also includes links so that more in-depth reading can be undertaken at a later date.

After this meeting I concluded that the portal seems to have everything needed to run the school more effectively without having to access numerous communication routes. Information to schools can only be sent to schools through the portal and this has to be approved by the gatekeeper - schools have the right to ignore anything that doesn't come from the portal and return it to the LA. When used effectively the system reduces the bureaucratic burden on schools, improves communication but presents a fundamental cultural shift in thinking.

Terry Reynolds agreed to take this a step further by discussing the system with Information Services. However, since the last meeting we have apparently not been able to secure contact with Lancashire about this, how much it will cost etc and so we are no further on.
 

In the meantime a meeting of the Strategic Partnership Group took place - this group has only just been set up and it is an important strategic mechanism for the Local Education Partnership (LEP) - it will include headteacher representation – (but obviously doesn't yet).
 

The LEP is a public private partnership between Essex LA, Partnerships for schools and Skanska RM (a private sector partner selected in open competition). This joint venture is charged with focussing on delivery BSF (Building Schools for the Future) and making everything become real. Now the interesting bit is that the LEP is required to provide ICT services for all schools in the BSF programme - (there's about 6 or something in Essex) - the LEP is also free to MARKET its services to all other schools in the LA.

 

This new model could be modelled on the Lancashire model and would replace the info link. However what was raised is that as there is private sector involvement schools could have to pay to receive information - I suppose on the plus side if schools didn't pay then they wouldn't get any information and would then be left alone!!!

 

It was reiterated that one of the strengths of the Lancashire model was that it was built for HTs and schools and not the other way round.

 

There were concerns that Terry was not there to properly explain the turnaround, and group members expressed frustration as we don't seem to have got anywhere and very much felt that the last meeting was a waste of time.
 

Again - concerns were raised about the purpose of the Gatekeeping Reference Group and how importantly/seriously County were taking this group.
 

2. FMSiS
 

It was generally agreed that a FMSIS was a good thing for schools and the group supported it wholeheartedly – however, two main concerns were raised:
 

i) it is sold to schools as if it is statutory when the understanding is that it is not - schools have the option to opt out of the assessment and request an audit by DCSF. If only a couple of schools did this then that wouldn't cause county too many problems - but if every Essex school did it then county would have a problem.

 

ii)  The completion of lever arch files to meet the standards. This seems/is a bureaucratic burden which asks for duplication of materials. Why can't the assessors just pop into school and ask to see what they want to see? Any Finance Manager worth their salt will know where the items are and there would be no need then for a heavily indexed combination of files that are time consuming to put together.

 

The group did acknowledge that the completion by the assessor of the form G4 did help.

 

It was also raised that surely the starting point for round 2 should be the actions from round 1 and that maybe the assessor should be looking at 3 or 4 things in depth rather than scratching the surface of everything.

 

There was also objection that HT's were being told they needed to put aside a day for the assessment. It was also suggested (following experience of a recent assessment) that in fact a day wasn't necessary and the headteacher should be being asked to put aside a few minutes at the start of the assessment and a larger period of time at the end (10 minutes and up to half an hour) – it was felt that this would be about right.

 

The question was also asked as to whether the burden on schools had been cut to the absolute minimum and the consensus was that it hasn't.

3. CRC Scheme 
 

This is all linked to the energy efficiency order whereby the responsibility lies with the local authority.

 

Schools are 'associated persons' under the CRC Energy Efficiency Scheme Act.

 

County need to collect regular energy consumption data including supplier statements and meter readings.

 

The authority has to declare carbon emissions. They have to collect 100% of schools data and complete the report. Schools represent 80% of council properties. Governors and HT's need to appreciate the county’s obligations

 

The authority has to buy the allowance payments for carbon emissions at £12 a tonne. These charges cannot be directly charged to schools. If it doesn't get it right it gets fined.

 

Currently there is no centralised way of capturing information.

 

County have to register for the scheme by the end of September and at the moment there are about 50 schools where county has no data for.

 

Gatekeeping raised the issue about where the communication to all schools around the importance to all this to which we were assured that it was on the info link. (Some concerns were raised about the accessibility of the infolink)
 

However it was felt that heads need to be engaging with this return as county can't afford to get it wrong and suggested that there might be a way to communicate more effectively through the termly headteacher meetings. 
 

4. School Survey re CRB checks
 

Diane Smith, ' Assistant Disclosure Manager' presented a survey that she would like to send to all schools re: CRB and how happy/effective most heads thought it was. They have a proposal which would cut down CRB clearance time dramatically and the phrase 'one week' was mentioned. 

 

There was harmony at the meeting during this point as it became apparent that what was needed was honest gradings and scores on the survey and the fact that the survey was only ten multiple choice questions.

 

Gatekeeping approved unanimously the survey - asked that it be sent out after the EPHA meetings next week and that it was mentioned at EPHA meetings that this survey was coming - it would be addressed to 'the person who completes the CRB application process' and that if anyone was not happy with the current CRB system they should complete the form to instigate a change
 

5. CLA and the virtual school

 

A paper was presented to the group by Cathryn Adams - Interim Head of Virtual Schools.
Request for Gate keeping Group (meeting on 17th June 2010)

The Virtual School for Children Looked After (CLA) tracks the attainment, progress and attendance of CLA. It works with schools and partners to improve education outcomes. In addition it monitors and works with partners to ensure all children looked after have a current and compliant Personal Education Plan (PEP) and administers the Personal Education Allowance. The Virtual School has been reviewed and is currently focusing on its core priorities, one of which is maintaining up to date and accurate data. This request falls into two parts.

1. The Virtual School has suffered significantly in the past because of a lack of up to date and accurate attainment and progress data and reliable target setting. I am currently in the process of procuring a new system and database. With the programme office, I have been in discussion about the most effective method to collect the data. Until now, when data has been needed, this has resulted in telephone calls to high numbers of schools as the only data available from the data team is end of Key Stage data. This is resource intensive for the Local Authority and has required schools to find the information needed. This has often necessitated several phone calls.

One of the systems we are looking at is a bespoke Target Tracker, which schools will be familiar with. It is intended that this will be put in place during the Autumn term. I am proposing a web based system which will enable schools to upload their individual CLA data each term. The procurement process for this is underway. I am seeking agreement in principle to schools uploading termly data to the system in the Virtual School.

2. Elected members have expressed concern at the numbers of CLA on part-time timetables at school and at the content of the curriculum offered to them. It is intended that information on this will be part of the data system we are procuring. In order to put baseline data in place and be able to respond to members questions, I would like to contact all school Designated Teachers by email to ask several questions about CLA, curriculum content and plans for reintegration to full time education.

In addition I would like to use this opportunity to enhance the data we hold about CLA from other Local Authorities who are placed in Essex schools. An inspection will require us to be familiar with the attainment, progress and attendance of CLA from other Local Authorities in Essex schools.

I would like to secure the agreement of the Gatekeeping Reference Group in order to undertake the above.

Cathryn Adams (Interim Head of the Virtual School)

However - Gatekeeping were not particularly happy for a number of reasons.

 

It was suggested that the paper indicates that this is going to go ahead anyway in the Autumn term 'It is intended that this will be put in place in the autumn term' and 'procurement for this is underway'
 

If the above has started as indicated then why ask Gatekeeping? - indeed what is the function of Gatekeeping if the LA doesn't ask for advice from HT professionals before they start a process which will impact on schools.
 

It was felt that Primaries would be willing to create a separate Target Tracker file for LA children and upload this information, that is not particularly onerous and the information exists in the data we already hold on the TT system for all our children.

 

However primaries didn't feel that there was a necessity to ask schools to copy their data on to the virtual school. IN short we send data via S2S anyway why do we now need to do it a different way.

 

Secondary schools pointed out that they don't use TT and that a lot of them held their data in different ways which were unique to their schools.

 

It was felt that this bespoke TT could be a real waste of money...

 

Gatekeeping also pointed out that how schools integrate children into their schools and the curriculum is down to them and the foster parents and social care - they couldn't see what it had to do with the interim head of the virtual schools.

  

The meeting closed....

 

Andrew Scott announced that he would be moving on to pastures new and the fact that Malcolm Newsom was also going caused a bit of a shock. He was originally in favour of the Lancashire Gatekeeping model - so we really are at present not just back to square one but possibly under it.

 

